Minutes of the PAX General Meeting of January 21, 2024
The General Meeting began with a prayer by Mary Blissard at 10:30.  

Liturgy

Katy Dugarm led a discussion on PAX liturgies.  She requested feedback from the Community regarding our current practices for Zoom and hybrid liturgies.  She highlighted the concern about our lack of priests.  She noted that past Steering Committees and others in our Community had reached out to our ordained celebrants and other contacts in an effort to identify priests potentially available to celebrate with PAX.  She asked the Community to provide feedback on our current split of liturgies between ordained priests and outreach presiders.  During the meeting, the possibility of doing a PAX Community survey to help determine Community preferences regarding liturgy alternatives was suggested.  Such a survey could explore suggested innovations for ways to integrate Eucharist into the liturgy when ordained presiders are unavailable.

Stephanie Niedringhaus said that as someone who lives out-of-town, she relied on Zoom.  She noted that the outreach liturgies were for her incredibly powerful.  Mafalda Marrocco “seconded” Stephanie’s view.  She felt the current mix of Zoom and hybrid liturgies was good.  She noted the importance of the Zoom connection with our out-of-town members.  Amanda Messinger said that she disagreed with the current mix of hybrid and Zoom liturgies.  She felt a sense of loss due to the fact that the Community did not meet in person more often.  She suggested that Zoom liturgies should be held once a month with the others as hybrid.  

Sally Galiani noted that it seemed that fewer members attended the hybrid liturgies.  Charlie Hookey indicated that the attendance for Zoom and hybrid liturgies was virtually the same.  Charlie also noted that Shane MacCarthy was disappointed that PAX did not meet in person and with Eucharist every Sunday.  

Charlie indicated that, from a technical support perspective, it was easier to support a hybrid liturgy than a Zoom liturgy due to the need for slides and formatting required for Zoom presentations.  


Ann Kifer, our celebrant coordinator, said that she would love to have more priests.  She noted that we currently have only 4 priests and that two of them are in their 90s.  She noted Fr. Ted Keating’s commitment to the Greenbelt Community for Advent and Lent.  She also pointed out that Fr. Joe Nangle has commitments to Our Lady Queen of Peace on Sunday mornings that are back to back with his PAX Masses.  

Nellie Ohr said that the timing of our liturgies might be able to shift once the new St. Luke sanctuary is completed.  Charlie noted that the projected completion date for the sanctuary is Easter of 2025.  Nellie raised the prospect of a survey to determine if the Community would be in favor of more hybrid liturgies with outreach presiders.  She also proposed the possibility of training more people to serve as tech support.  She suggested that perhaps PAX could learn from the experience of other Intentional Eucharistic Communities. 

Mike Messinger said that the Sunday morning PAX Zoom liturgies precluded members from attending other neighborhood in-person services.  He suggested that PAX consider having Zoom liturgies at other times and days of the week.  


The question of whether liturgy planning was impeding our ability to attract priests was raised.  This question has been posed to our priests.  The sense conveyed by at least one of our priests was that the planning process was integral to PAX.  

Stephanie suggested that the burden of Zoom liturgies for the tech support could be lessened by using fewer slides and showing more gallery shots of the Community.


Leslie Kaplan said that there were other factors impacting attendance in person.  She noted that young people are simply not coming to church.  She said that the Zoom liturgies allowed people who may be traveling or who live away to attend.  


Myrtle Hendricks-Corrales said that we would lose PAX if it did not meet on Sunday morning. She noted that seminary enrollment is declining every year.  She urged the Community to keep the current schedule.  She noted that there were possibilities of enhancing our Eucharistic experience through the use of pre-consecrated bread or through agape Eucharist.

Marian Klymkowsky stressed that for her, while Eucharist was important, the key to liturgies for her was the Word, and the Community’s endeavor to “break open” the Word.  It was suggested that the Steering Committee talk with NOVA to get feedback on bringing in priests. She suggested we could also get feedback regarding outreach presiders.  

Mike Messinger noted that PAX is open to celebrating in other worship spaces of our outreach presiders. Mike also pointed out the opportunity for PAX to join in liturgy with other IECs to plant vibrant seeds to broaden the church community.

Katy reminded the Community of the longstanding commitment to the use of inclusive language and images in our liturgies.  Mafalda recommended that the Steering Committee remind our celebrants of this commitment.  Megan Hookey indicated that she will silently “correct” the use of non-inclusive language—for example adding “and Mother” to the term “God the Father.”  Sylvia Diss wondered why we frequently hear of God but never hear of “Goddess”.  Stephanie noted that all of our celebrants seem open to the use of inclusive lectionaries.  Charlie said that the music group struggles at times to use inclusive language while keeping the beauty of a song.

Katy said that recordings of PAX’s liturgical music were available online at a BandCamp site known as the PAX Quarantine Sessions.  Mike Messinger indicated that PAX paid no fees for the site and that while the site provided the ability to purchase songs, no fees had ever been paid or received by PAX.  The site is a resource for us and the link is included each week in Marian’s weekly announcements.  

Formation


Mary asked Stephanie to provide an update on the Education Committee.  Stephanie indicated that the Education Committee was seeking input from the Community.  She highlighted the excellent program led by Nellie, Carl Siebentritt and Marie Dennis on the current situation in Gaza.  She noted the complexity of the issues, and the importance of nuance and history in trying to understand the conflict—including the history of trauma on both sides.  She also noted the concern about widespread disinformation.  She indicated that the Committee would send out an email with a list of resources, including podcasts and articles from the Washington Post and New York Times, which was assembled by Nellie, Carl and Marie.  The Committee would like to receive feedback regarding areas on which to focus, potential outside speakers, and how best to identify practical things we can do to promote peace.  Sally said that if the Committee brings in outside speakers it does not want them to be pointing fingers.  Amanda noted that the PAX Mission Group model is potentially available for addressing the Israel/Gaza issues.  Bob Merrill indicated that he had proposed an outside speaker with expertise on the Palestinian perspective and overview.  Stephanie said that the Education Committee was considering this speaker.  

Mary raised the prospect of a PAX retreat.  Amanda said that she and Mike went to NOVA retreats which are held annually in September. Sylvia said that many of us are experiencing loss, and that a retreat could help encourage the growth of individuals and PAX as a community.  
Community Building


Doug Spaulding expressed a desire for more social activities.  The opening of the St. Luke’s sanctuary may provide greater opportunity for Sunday morning coffees.  


Paula Hillery gave a report on the PAX website.  She noted that there was a whole array of new photos highlighting the service areas of PAX.  She also said that there were many photos from PAX’s history.  She said that the most popular pages of the website were: Photos, People, Planning Resources, Members and Calendar.

Financial Report


Mike Schaeffer gave the financial report.  A copy of the Financial Report for the period ending December 31, 2023 will be attached to the minutes.  Mike also indicated that the Community will make an appeal to collect money for the St. Luke building fund.  Al Galiani suggested that the funds be used to purchase something tangible that can be identified as being from PAX (i.e. a stained glass window).  Sylvia suggested a gift of a bench for the outdoor area.  Mike noted that the Steering Committee was in the process of updating the PAX Ministries List.  

Myrtle expressed thanks for the many people in PAX who do so much for the Community beginning with Charlie and Megan Hookey and then adding a number of other names and functions.  As Charlie and Megan say, “It takes a village.”  


The meeting was adjourned at 12:05.  
